
 

 
 
Notice of a public meeting of  

Communities and Environment Policy and Scrutiny Committee 
 
To: Councillors Gunnell (Chair), Richardson (Vice-Chair), 

Funnell, Kramm, K Myers, Mason and Orrell 
 

Date: Tuesday, 17 May 2016 
 

Time: 5.30 pm 
 

Venue: The Thornton Room - Ground Floor, West Offices (G039) 
 

A G E N D A 
 
1. Declarations of Interest    
 Members are asked to declare: 

 any personal interests not included on the Register of 
Interests 

 any prejudicial interests or 

 any disclosable pecuniary interests 
which they may have in respect of business on the agenda. 
 

2. Minutes   (Pages 1 - 8) 
 To approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on 15 

March 2016. 
 

3. Public Participation   
At this point in the meeting members of the public who 
have registered their wish to under the Council’s Public 
Participation Scheme may do so.  The deadline for 
registering is 5.00pm on Monday 16 May 2016. 
 
Members of the public may register to speak on: 

 An item on the agenda 

 An issue within the remit of the Committee 
 

 



 

 Filming, Recording or Webcasting Meetings 
Please note this meeting will be filmed and webcast and that 
includes any registered public speakers, who have given their 
permission.  This broadcast can be viewed at 
http://www.york.gov.uk/webcasts. 
 
Residents are welcome to photograph, film or record Councillors 
and Officers at all meetings open to the press and public. This 
includes the use of social media reporting, i.e. tweeting.  Anyone 
wishing to film, record or take photos at any public meeting 
should contact the Democracy Officers (whose contact details 
are at the foot of this agenda) in advance of the meeting. 
 
The Council’s protocol on Webcasting, Filming & Recording of 
Meetings ensures that these practices are carried out in a 
manner both respectful to the conduct of the meeting and all 
those present.  It can be viewed at 
https://www.york.gov.uk/downloads/file/6453/protocol_for_webca
sting_filming_and_recording_council_meetingspdf 
 
 

4. Goose Management Scrutiny Review - Cover 
Report   

(Pages 9 - 92) 

 This cover report re-presents the final report from the Goose 
Management Scrutiny Review and asks the Committee to agree 
whether it wishes to reconsider any of the review 
recommendations, in light of the recent decision of the Executive. 
 

5. Work Programmes   (Pages 93 - 94) 
 Members will review this years work programme and have a 

discussion on possible scrutiny topics for the coming year. 
 

6. Urgent Business    
 Any other business which the Chair considers urgent under the  

Local Government Act 1972 
 

Democracy Officers: 
Catherine Clarke and Louise Cook (job share) 
Telephone No- 01904 551031 
Email- catherine.clarke@york.gov.uk and louise.cook@york.gov.uk 
 
 
 
 

http://www.york.gov.uk/webcasts
https://www.york.gov.uk/downloads/file/6453/protocol_for_webcasting_filming_and_recording_council_meetingspdf
https://www.york.gov.uk/downloads/file/6453/protocol_for_webcasting_filming_and_recording_council_meetingspdf
mailto:catherine.clarke@york.gov.uk
mailto:louise.cook@york.gov.uk


 

For more information about any of the following please contact the 
Democracy Officers responsible for servicing this meeting.  
 

 Registering to speak 

 Business of the meeting 

 Any special arrangements 

 Copies of reports 
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City of York Council Committee Minutes 

Meeting Communities and Environment Policy and 
Scrutiny Committee 

Date 15 March 2016 

Present Councillors  Gunnell (Chair), Richardson 
(Vice-Chair), Funnell, Kramm, K Myers, 
Mason and Orrell 

  

 

46. Declarations of Interest  
 
At this point in the meeting, Members were asked to declare any 
personal, prejudicial or pecuniary interests they may have in the 
business on the agenda. None were declared. 
 
 

47. Minutes  
 
Resolved: That the minutes of the last meeting held on 

20th January 2016 be approved and signed by 
the Chair as a correct record. 

 
 

48. Public Participation  
 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak 
under the Council’s public participation scheme. 
 
 

49. City of York Council Third Quarter Finance and 
Performance Monitoring Report  
 
Members gave consideration to a report that provided details of 
the 2015/16 Monitor 3 Finance and Performance for services 
within City and Environmental Services and Communities and 
Neighbourhoods. 
 
Members noted that the position was similar to that at Quarter 2 
with a significant overspend on waste, although this was being 
offset by additional income within Communities and  
Neighbourhood Services such as the income received  from the 
crematorium. 
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Resolved: That the financial information contained in the report 

be noted. 
 
Reason: To update the scrutiny committee on the latest 

finance position. 
 
 

50. Update on The Community Safety Unit  
 
Members considered a report which provided an update on the 
work that is being delivered by the Community Safety Unit. 
 
In response to questions from members, officers confirmed the 
following: 

 Localised issues such as fly tipping would continue to be 
picked up through the normal Council processes although 
the Hub would be involved in monthly campaigns focusing 
on particular issues. 

 In terms of the budget, it was confirmed that the Hub is 
working within budget constraints but more collaborative 
working across services will continue to improve 
efficiency. Funding bids were also being made to progress 
anti-social behaviour work. 

 Ward level data is still available to Ward Members and the 
Police and Crime Commission has community funding 
which could be bid for. 

 
Following a vote, members agreed that the Community Safety 
Hub update report could be brought to the committee annually 
rather than bi-annually. 
 
 
Resolved: That Members noted the report and agreed 

that annual updates to the committee on the 
Community Safety Hub were acceptable. 

 
Reason: To provide members with an update on the 

changes which have been introduced to the 
way in which crime and community safety is 
tackled in York. 
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51. Update on Embracing Diversity: A Hate Crime Strategy for 
York  
 
Members considered a report which provided an update on the 
delivery of the hate crime strategy for York. 
 
In response to questions from Members, Officers confirmed that 
at the time of the first strategy in 2013, designated hate crime 
reporting centres had typically been places where people met, 
such as libraries. As part of the 2016 refresh of the strategy, a 
review of the reporting centres was due to take place as it was 
recognised some of the centres were no longer fit for purpose. 
 
Members suggested that the Equality Advisory Group should be 
presented with the draft refreshed 2016 Strategy and that Ward 
Members should be consulted on possible venues within their 
wards for use as reporting centres. 
 
 
Resolved:  That Members: 
 

(i) Commented on the report as outlined 
above. 

 
(ii) Noted that the recommendations made 

within the North Yorkshire Police Hate 
Crime Problem Profile will be 
incorporated within the refresh of the 
Community Safety Plan. 

 
Reason: To update the committee on work being 

undertaken to tackle hate crime. 
 
 

52. The Housing and Planning Bill and Changes to Lifetime 
Tenancies  
 
Consideration was given to a report on the Council’s Tenancy 
Strategy and sought members comments on whether the 
Committee should participate in it’s future review. 
 
Officers outlined the report and advised that The Housing and 
Planning Bill, currently working through parliament,  was 
proposing changes which would remove the right to a ‘lifetime 
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tenancy’ and make it compulsory for all new council tenants to 
be signed up on fixed term tenancies. 
 
Members raised concerns about the proposed changes and the 
possible implications for York’s Council tenants. They agreed 
that it may be suitable for scrutiny review in the next municipal 
year once the Bill has progressed, with a focus on identifying 
what might be the appropriate number of years for a fixed term 
tenancy and suitable criteria for renewing a tenancy.  
 
Members agreed they would like the committee to participate in 
a review of the Council’s Tenancy Strategy once the Bill had 
passed and requested an update from officers at the 
appropriate time. 
 
 
Resolved: That a further update be provided to the 

committee once the bill is passed to inform 
and identify an appropriate scrutiny review 
remit. 

 
Reason: To proceed with the work of scrutiny in line 

with scrutiny procedures and protocols. 
 
 

53. Housing Allocations and Choice Based Lettings Update  
 
Members considered a report which asked them to consider 
whether the committee would like to be involved in the next 
phase of a review of the housing allocation process ‘Choice 
Based Lettings’. 
 
Members queried a number of points regarding how the current 
system operated and felt it would be useful for the committee to 
be involved in the next phase of the review, to help shape 
improvements to the allocations process. 
 
Members agreed that Councillors Funnell, Orrell and 
Richardson would form the task group. 
 
Resolved:  That Members: 
 

(i) Noted the findings from the officer review 
to date. 
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(ii) Agreed that the committee would 
participate in the next phase of the 
review by way of a task group made up 
of the members outlined above. 

 
(iii) Agreed that the task group would meet 

for the first time in April/early May 2016. 
 

Reason: To proceed with the work of scrutiny in line 
with scrutiny procedures and protocols. 

 
 

54. Goose Management Scrutiny Review Final Report  
 
Members considered the draft final report of Goose 
Management scrutiny review. 
 
Members noted the amended report  (attached to the online 
agenda for this meeting). Members were advised that the 
changes took into account further feedback from the Lead 
Officer and feedback on the associated implications in order to 
provide further clarity. 
 
Councillor Kramm who had chaired the task group, addressed 
the committee to outline the findings of scrutiny review. The 
Scrutiny Officer advised members that the effectiveness of the 
proposed recommendations would need to be monitored over a 
number of years before any further decisions are taken 
regarding the management of geese. 
 
Resolved: That the draft recommendations made by the Task 

Group, as detailed in paragraph 35  of the amended 
report, be endorsed. 

 
Reason: To conclude the work on this review in line with 

scrutiny procedures and protocols. 
 
 

55. Update Briefing on Flooding Programme  
 
Members received an update on the on the programme of work 
following the floods of December 2015. 
 
The Leader was in attendance for this item and provided the 
committee with an update on where the Council was currently at 
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with the arrangements for appointing a chair of the inquiry and 
panel. 
 
Discussion then took place around the briefing note, in particular 
on the following points: 

 Whether the flood inquiry would look at the cause of 
flooding in outlying areas of the City. Officers confirmed 
that the inquiry shouldn’t be constrained to the city centre 
and it was likely that issues regarding outlying areas 
would arise as the inquiry progressed. 

 Members queried if any changes to Council processes 
had already been implemented following the floods. The 
Assistant Director advised that the format in which the 
Council received map data from the Environment Agency 
had already been changed as a result of issues that arose 
during the floods. 

 It was confirmed that the cost of the floods to the Council 
had not yet been finalised as it was still unclear how much 
central government would be providing in 
reimbursements. 

 It was confirmed by officers that there wasn’t an official 
register in place which recorded the names and contact 
details of volunteers willing to help in a civil emergency. 

 
Following further discussions around the use of volunteers 
during the floods and the apparent lack of any health and 
safety precautions or training programme, it was agreed that 
3 committee members would meet to draft a scrutiny topic 
proposal around the use of volunteers in civil emergencies 
and report back to the Scrutiny Officer in due course. 
 
Resolved:  That Members: 
 
    (i) Noted the briefing note. 
 

(ii) Agreed that Councillors Kramm, 
Mason and Myers would meet to 
formulate a scrutiny topic proposal 
for the committee’s consideration 
at a later meeting. 

 
Reason: To keep the committee informed on 

issues falling under their remit and to 
proceed with the work of scrutiny in line 
with scrutiny procedures and protocols.  

Page 6



 
 

56. Workplan  
 
Consideration was given to the committees work plan for 
2015/16. 
 
It was noted that the following items would be added to the 
agenda for the May 2016 meeting: 

 Scrutiny Training 

 Review of how the committee has worked in 2015/16 
 
 
Resolved:  That the work plan be noted. 
 
Reason: To ensure the committee has a planned 

programme of work in place 

 
 

 
 
 
Councillor Gunnell, Chair 
[The meeting started at 5.30 pm and finished at 8.20 pm]. 
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Communities & Environment Policy & Scrutiny 
Committee 

17 May 2016 

Report of the AD Governance & ICT 
 
Goose Management Scrutiny Review - Cover Report 

Introduction 

1. This cover report re-presents the final report from the Goose 
Management Scrutiny Review and asks the Committee to agree whether 
it wishes to reconsider any of the review recommendations, in light of the 
recent decision of the Executive. 

 Update on Review Recommendations  
 
2. In March 2016, the Communities & Environment Policy & Scrutiny 

Committee considered the Goose Management Task Group’s review 
findings as presented in the final report at Appendix 1 and endorsed the 
review draft recommendations as listed below: 

 
i)  Officers to carry out a number of trials to test the effectiveness of 

various measures i.e.: 

• A licensed chemical (if sourced)  
• A droppings collection machine 
• Ultrasound audio 
• Amend the fencing at War Memorial Gardens 
• Expand and refresh signage in public parks and open spaces 

 
ii) To inform the current annual egg treatment works undertaken by the 

council and to inform a future integrated goose management strategy 
for the city, Executive to consider providing funding from the 
additional ward funding monies allocated for environmental projects, 
to enable a survey to be undertaken of the city’s Canada & Greylag 
goose population, and to map nesting sites across the whole CYC 
administrative area. 

 
iii) Officers to draft an integrated goose management strategy for the 

Executive’s consideration (taking account of the findings from the 
various trials and the survey), which identifies: 
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• A range of measures suitable for specific public spaces/parks 
• The costs and resource requirements associated with those 

measures  
• Appropriate funding options to include ward funding, capital 

budget etc.   
• A monitoring regime to assess the strategy’s effectiveness 
 

iv) Permission to be sought from private land owners identified in ii) for 
access to treat eggs laid on their land  

 v)  The strategy’s effectiveness to be monitored over several years, 
before consideration is given to whether a cull is required in support 
of the strategy. 

Reason: To assist in the development of a suitable long term strategy for 
the management of geese in York and to conclude this scrutiny 
review in line with scrutiny procedures and protocols. 

 
3. In April 2016, the review final report was subsequently presented to the 

Executive by Councillor Kramm (Chair of the Task Group) who provided 
a comprehensive run through of the review work undertaken, which had 
led to the recommendations above.  Cllr Kramm also confirmed the 
Scrutiny Committee’s view that the recommended actions would provide 
the city with a much needed long term strategy for the management of 
geese.  

 
4. The Executive thanked the Task Group for their work but raised 

concerns regarding the resourcing and officer time required to produce 
and implement an integrated goose management strategy.  The 
Executive Member for Culture, Leisure & Tourism confirmed that, whilst 
not fully supporting the review recommendations, officers would continue 
to trial various measures in an effort to alleviate the problems detailed in 
the report. 

5. The Executive chose not to approve the recommendations as presented.  
Instead they agreed to refer the review recommendations back to this 
Policy & Scrutiny Committee with a request that they be reconsidered in 
line with budget constraints, and redrafted for further consideration by 
the Executive Member for Culture, Leisure & Tourism.  

 

 

Page 10



 

 Options 
 
6. The Committee may choose to: 
 

a. Reconsider the review findings and identify alternative 
recommendations 
 

b. Reconvene the Task Group to continue its work on the review by 
gathering more information/evidence in the hope that this will allow 
alternative recommendations to be identified. 

 
c. Agree that: 

 The work undertaken to date was thorough and complete;  
 The review findings were properly presented and; 
 The original recommendations as presented to the Executive in 

April 2016 are the most appropriate to properly address the 
needs of the city in relation to goose management. 

 
 Implications  
 
7. Options a) & b) above will require time and space within the committee’s 

2016/17 work programme.   
 
8. It has not traditionally been the role of scrutiny to produce reports or 

recommendations which an Executive can always support.  Rather the 
role of effective scrutiny is to independently challenge and present 
alternative options, and it is an Executive’s right to choose not to approve 
all or any recommendations arising from a scrutiny review, or to instruct 
appropriate service delivery officers to carry out alternative work. 

 
9. Having examined best practice elsewhere, no other examples have been 

identified of an Executive referring recommendations back to scrutiny in 
this way.  Furthermore, if an Executive were to adopt a course of referral 
back more frequently, it could have a detrimental effect on the dedicated 
resources available to support scrutiny reviews i.e. have an adverse 
affect on the time commitment of service delivery officers to support 
scrutiny reviews.  It would also set a precedent for the future working 
relationship between Scrutiny and the Executive. 
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  Recommendations 
 
10. Having considered the feedback from the Executive and the original 

review final report and recommendations and the current practice 
outlined in paragraph 9 above, the Committees are invited to consider 
how they wish to proceed. 

Contact Details 

Author: Chief Officer Responsible for the report: 
Melanie Carr 
Scrutiny Officer 
Scrutiny Services 
Tel No.01904 552054 

Andrew Docherty 
AD Governance & ICT 
 

Report Approved  Date 9 May 2016 

                                             

Wards Affected:   All  

 

For further information please contact the author of the report 
 

Background Papers:  None 
 

Appendix: 
Appendix 1: Goose Management Scrutiny Review – Final Report 
 
Annexes: 
Annex A: Copy of Presentation  

Annex B: Information pack containing best practice guides, UK examples of   
good practice & Information on goose management across the EU 

 

Page 12



 

 

  
Appendix 1 

   

 
Communities & Environment Policy & Scrutiny 
Committee 

 15 March 2016 

Report of the Goose Management Scrutiny Review Task Group 
 
Goose Management Scrutiny Review – Final Report 

 

Background to Review  

1. At a meeting in September 2015, the Communities & Environment Policy 
& Scrutiny Committee agreed to proceed with a scrutiny review of Geese 
Management across the city following submission of an associated 
scrutiny topic by Cllr Kramm. 

 
2. A Task Group made up of Cllrs Kramm, Gunnell and Richardson was set 

up and tasked with identifying a suitable review remit and carrying out 
the review.  The Task Group met for the first time in early December 
2015 and the following was agreed: 

 
  Aim: 
 

To improve the experience of residents and visitors to public parks, 
gardens and open spaces by examining the geese (and other water fowl) 
related problems affecting Rowntree Park, the University and other sites. 

 
(NB: All references thereafter to Geese, relate to both Geese and other 
water fowl). 

 
Objectives: 

 
i. To understand previous examinations of the geese related problems 

in York, lessons learnt, cost to the city, associated health risks etc. 
 
ii. To examine best practice nationally and elsewhere. 
 
iii. To consider technical options for dropping removal, the associated 

costs and external funding possibilities. 
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iv. Consult all interested parties on geese population management and 
control practices, to understand the requirements for different species 
and animal protection issues. 

 
v. Identify appropriate solutions and options for funding. 

 
3. Furthermore, the Task Group agreed to co-opt two members on to the 

Task Group, one a member of the ‘Friends of Rowntree Park’ group and 
one a representative from the University of York. 

 
4. They also identified a number of meetings dates and drafted the 

following methodology for their review: 
 

Meetings  Tasks 

Meeting 1 - Formal 
Tuesday 26th 
January 4pm  
(West Offices) 

Objective 1 – To consider information relating to: 
• The geese population in York 
• All previous related work undertaken by the 

Council  
• The associated cost to the city 
• Lessons learnt 
• Any associated health risks 

Meeting 2 – Formal 
Tuesday 2nd 
February 5.30pm 
(West Offices) 

Objective 2 - To examine best practice nationally 
and elsewhere. 
 
Objective 3 - To consider technical options for 
dropping removal, the associated costs and 
external funding possibilities. 

Meeting 3 – 
Informal 
Tuesday 9th 
February 5.30pm 
(West Offices) 

Objective 4 – Consultation Meeting 
  

Meeting 4 – 
Informal 
Wednesday 17th 
February 5.30pm 
(West Offices) 

To consider findings and consultation feedback, 
and identify appropriate review conclusions 

Meeting 5 – Formal 
Thursday 3rd March 
5.30pm 
(West Offices) 

To consider draft final report.  
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5. The remit and methodology above was subsequently agreed by the 

Community & Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee on 20 January 
2016. 

 
 Information Gathered 
 
6. In support of objective (i), at their first formal meeting on 26 January 

2016, the Task Group received introductory information on the law 
protecting wild geese in the UK, together with a detailed presentation on 
goose management from the Councils Public Realm Operations 
Manager (Strategy & Contracts).  The presentation confirmed: 

 
• There has been an issue with geese in the city for 20 years with 

complaints being received annually 
• The history of goose management in York with a summary of the 

principle areas of the city affected  

• The species of Geese found across York (including at the University), 
and an estimation of their numbers 

• The effect of droppings – poor water quality damaging the eco-
system  of the lakes in Rowntree Park and at the University 

• The current programme of actions (in place since 1999) e.g. the 
treatment of eggs, the use of signage, fines for littering with bread, 
the daily sweeping of paths in Rowntree Park, and the associated 
costs 

• The Council is currently only treating Canada Geese eggs as a 
licence is not required for this.  Previously the Council were licensed 
to treat the eggs of Greylag Geese but this has lapsed and needs 
renewing.   

• Egg Treatment entails coating the eggs in paraffin.  Treated eggs are 
left in the nest to allow the female to continue incubating them.  If 
removed the females will relay.  

• Other actions considered, outlining the possible use of fences, how to 
discourage the public from feeding the geese and scaring techniques  

 
7. The presentation also referenced a report on a ‘Review of Management 

Options for Resolving Conflicts with Urban Geese’ produced by FERA 
(Food & Environment Research Agency) in 2010 – see copy of 
presentation and FERA review at Annex A.  Furthermore, the University 
of York confirmed they were experiencing the same problems with geese 
as evidenced in the presentation, and outlined the measures they had 
tried to address those problems.    
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8. Objective (ii) - To examine best practice nationally and elsewhere. 
 At a meeting on 2 February 2016, the Task Group received an 

information pack containing the following best practice guides, examples 
of good practice, and information on arrangements within the EU – see 
copy attached at Annex B: 

 
• English heritage Landscape Advice Note on Canada Geese 
• Natural England Technical Information Note TIN009:  The 

management of problems caused by Canada geese: a guide to best 
practice 

• Rural Development Service Technical Advice Note 51: The 
management of problems caused by Canada geese: a guide to best 
practice 

• The Management of Problems caused by Canada Geese - A Guide 
to Best Practice: Produced by Dr John Allan, (Central Science 
Laboratory) - funded by the Dept of Environment Transport & the 
Regions (DETR) 

• Examples of Good Practice from South West London, the Lake 
District and Scotland 

• Information on the Arrangements for Goose Management from 
countries within the EU, Scandinavia, Iceland & Greenland 

 
9. The Task Group also considered some examples of public education 

literature produced and in use by Friends of Rowntree Park, together 
with information on chemical repellents and electronic sonic devices. 

 
10. Objective (iii) - To consider technical options for dropping removal, the 

associated costs and external funding possibilities. 
 At the same meeting in early February 2016 the Task Group considered 

information on two technical options for the collection of manure and 
watched a DVD showing those machines in use. 

 
Consultation Meeting 

 
11. Invitations were issued to representatives from the following 

organisations to attend a consultation meeting held on 9 February 2016:  
 

• York University  
• Friends of Rowntree Park  
• Friends of Chapman’s Pond  
• Friends of New Walk  
• York Environment Forum  
• York Ornithological  
• Askham Bryan College  
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• Parish Councils with ponds/lagoons – Askham Bryan, Askham 
Richard, Dunnington, Haxby, Holtby & Wigginton 

• York & District Amalgamation of Anglers  
• York Lakeside Holidays  
• Yorkshire Wildlife Trust  
• Farming & Wildlife Advisory Group  
• RSPCA  
• Public Health  
• RSPB  
• British Trust for Ornithology 
• Yorkshire Water  
• Yorkshire Farming & Wildlife Partnership  
• Canada Goose Conservation Society 
• Game & Wildlife Conservation Trust 

 
12. Those shown in bold in the above list attended the meeting.  They 

received a verbal update on the review work to date, and considered 
examples of signage used by authorities and organisations across the 
country to encourage the public not to feed the wildlife.  The attendees 
provided information on the geese at various sites and went on to outline 
their concerns about their impact and the measures they had previously 
taken to try to mitigate that impact.  They attendees were also provided 
with images of signage and asked to provide feedback.  

 
 Analysis 
 
13. In considering the presentation given by the Operations Manager, 

(Strategy & Contracts) the Task Group accepted that: 
 

• Canada & Greylag Geese have adopted a residential strategy in York 
and do not undergo long distance migration. 

• They tend to stay on or around the same body of water throughout 
the year based on the availability of food, the number of nearby 
breeding sites, and safety from predators. 

• There has been no confirmation of any health issues in York 
associated with Geese.  However, there is evidence to show that 
avian and human pathogens have been isolated from goose faeces 
including avian flu virus, Salmonella and E.coli1.  Geese therefore 
have the potential to indirectly affect people and other water birds.  

• There have been a number of reports of geese attacking members of 
the public and their dogs.  

  
                                            
1
 Information taken from FERA’s 2010 report on ‘A Review of Management Options for Resolving Conflicts 

with Urban Geese’ – see Annex A.  
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14. The Task Group recognised that the increasing population of geese in 
York was being driven by successful breeding as there appear to be 
ample sites, a ready supply of food and no predators.  They therefore 
agreed that the continuation of egg treatment was necessary, and were 
pleased to note feedback from the consultation meeting, that others were 
also treating eggs. 

  
15. Having discovered that Canada Geese are long-lived birds (12-16 year 

life span) with the average number of eggs laid in a nest being 5 or 6 
each time, the Task Group considered whether the treatment of eggs 
was having the desired affect.  They recognised that if some eggs 
remained untreated a limited number of chicks would be sufficient to 
replenish the normal annual loss of adults.   

 
16. With this in mind, the Task Group agreed that unless every egg laid was 

treated, it would be impossible to prevent the number of geese from 
increasing.  They also agreed that whilst the Council were paying a 
contractor to treat eggs laid on council land, there was no guarantee that 
all the nests on Council land were being found.  Furthermore there was 
no real understanding of the number of nests elsewhere on adjacent land 
owned by others.   

 
17. In considering whether the rounding up of a large number of the geese 

for transportation to a rural area of North Yorkshire was a viable option, 
they learnt that Canada Geese are now formally recognised as pests and 
therefore if caught, must be destroyed.  Also, it was confirmed that those 
geese would likely return to their original location where they were 
already confident there was a food source and suitable and safe 
breeding sites.  The Task Group therefore questioned whether it would 
be possible to seek permission from other land owners to treat the eggs 
in nests on their land.  

 
18. In considering whether a cull would be a way forward, the Task Group 

noted that in 2000 it was agreed that a cull be undertaken in York.  At 
that time a licence to cull was required so one was subsequently 
obtained.  However a complaint was made to the Ombudsman about the 
process followed, so a decision was taken not to proceed until the 
Ombudsman had examined the issue and reported back to the Council.  
By the time Ombudsman’s decision was received the licence has 
expired.  As a result, the cull was never carried out.   Whilst sensitive to 
public opinion, the Task Group noted feedback from the consultation 
session that suggested those present would not be against a cull if 
carried out as part of a measured approach to the problem.  They also 
noted there was no co-ordinated national drive towards culling although 
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in various localities, culls had previously been undertaken.  The Task 
Group were also made aware that in rural areas outside of the city, some 
private land owners had lawfully culled some geese.  

 
19. The Task Group also considered other methods of geese management:  
 

• Chemicals –The Task Group noted there were a number of products 
in use in other countries that make grass unpalatable to geese, but 
none which were licensed for use in the UK.  It was unclear what 
effect they would have on other wildfowl, dogs, children and nearby 
watercourses. It was suggested that this option should be further 
explored and if a suitable licensed product was found, a sample could 
be obtained and tested (possibly in War Memorial Gardens).   
 

• Audio Methods – it was agreed that super sonic audio methods would 
not be suitable for use in public parks but the use of ultra sound 
methods should be explored further as a solution for specific sites, 
and perhaps trialled to evaluate its effectiveness. 
 

• Visual Methods – The Task group agreed that the use of visual 
deterrents could be useful in smaller locations but were probably not 
suitable for larger public spaces where they could be tampered with 
by the public.  It was confirmed that the Merchant Adventurers Hall 
had previously trialled the use of a fake fox as a deterrent.  Feedback 
confirmed that initially the geese were wary but soon became 
comfortable with its presence.  Their view is that it may have worked 
better for longer, if the fox had been repositioned regularly.  However, 
the fox was lost in the floods. The Hall now has netting placed along 
the river bank which has stopped geese from walking out of the water 
into the grounds, which they seem to prefer rather than flying into the 
site.  This has resulted in fewer geese using their gardens. 

 

• Education – It was confirmed that both the University and the Council 
uses signs to discourage feeding of the birds.  As a key driver of 
urban population control, it was agreed that the public needed 
educating in regard to inappropriate feeding.  The Task Group 
recognised that minimising or banning the feeding of geese would be 
highly beneficial.  They considered the posters produced by the 
Friends of Rowntree Park and images of signage in use nationally, 
and noted the risk of causing malnutrition in birds and wing 
deformation caused by the feeding of bread.  However, they agreed 
that the more complex signs explaining the effects of feeding the 
geese may not be suitable for public parks. Officers advised that 
currently, due to previous budget cuts, the Council does not have any 

Page 19



 

dedicated park rangers or officers available to support an education 
programme. An Educational Officer from the Canal & River Trust 
offered to share their educational literature and the Task Group 
questioned whether information could be distributed to primary 
schools so they could undertake their own lessons, and some of 
those who attended the consultation session expressed an interested 
in being involved. It was also suggested that local media may also 
assist in promoting any educational messages. 
 

• Collection of Droppings & Disposal – The Task Group watched a brief 
promotional video for a machine which could be used on grassed 
areas to collect manure. It was confirmed that the machine would be 
suitable for the collection of goose droppings and so it was suggested 
that officers arrange a demonstration.   However, the Task Group 
acknowledged that the cost of a collection machine was not the only 
consideration; a machine to pull the collector would also need to be 
purchased as the Council did not currently own anything suitable. The 
cost for both machines would be approximately £10k.  They 
recognised there would also be a staff cost associated with the work 
of approximately £15K a year, plus the cost of disposal.  They agreed 
it may be possible to recycle the manure by offering it to the general 
public but it would need to be stored somewhere where the public 
could access it. The Task Group therefore questioned whether goose 
droppings were suitable for use as fertiliser, and it was later 
confirmed that if dried and added to the level 100 compost made at 
Harewood Whin, it would be suitable for that use. Finally, they agreed 
that a machine of the type suggested would not be suitable for use at 
every site affected by geese, due to the size and/or layout of some 
sites e.g. Memorial Gardens. 

 
• Fencing – The Task Group learnt that adult geese can fly for all 

except the moult period and they typically choose to feed close to 
water.  Therefore separating grassed areas from water bodies with a 
fence may be sufficient to prevent their access under certain 
circumstances.  For example, if there are nearby trees that would 
prevent them from flying in – geese need an angle greater than 13°.  
The Task Group noted that fencing designed to prevent breeding had 
been shown to work but that it was reliant on the adults realising that 
nesting on the fenced site would prevent their chicks from being able 
to escape.  The Task Group agreed that the high cost of fencing the 
lake at Rowntree Park (approximately £60k) precluded it from being a 
viable option for the site. However they questioned whether 
appropriate fencing around War Memorial Gardens might be a 
possibility.  Officers suggested that fencing the full site would cost 
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approximately £45K.  In an effort to reduce that cost the Task Group 
agreed it may be possible to only fence the rear of the site adjacent to 
the river and car park which geese use as their walking route into the 
gardens.  It was suggested that a trial could be undertaken using 
temporary fencing to evaluate the effectiveness of fencing part of the 
site.    
 

• Alternative Planting – It was suggested that longer grass could 
provide an effective barrier to goose grazing as geese like to have a 
suitable view of the surrounding area and want their young to have 
visible access to a nearby body of water.  However, the Task Group 
acknowledged that in places like Rowntree Park, the grass would 
never have time to grow as the geese are constantly there feeding.  
Elsewhere, replanting with unpalatable alternatives may work - one 
consultee confirmed that he had been advised that removing grass 
and other food sources and planting Ivy was a good way of ridding a 
site of geese. 

 

• Other Deterrents – The Task Group considered a number of other 
possible deterrents e.g. the use of light lasers, trained dogs, distress 
calls, and falconry.  ‘Friends of Rowntree Park’ confirmed they had 
tried walking dogs in the past and the geese appeared to be 
frightened by them, so were considering doing it again. However the 
Task Group were informed that geese are intelligent birds and over 
time would become accustomed to most stimuli.  Scaring techniques 
would also influence the behaviour of other species and loud or visual 
stimuli might also conflict with the public’s use of the parks.   Also the 
Task Group noted the use of a metal grid system placed across a 
body of water had been implemented in some places to prevent 
geese from accessing the water.  However it was agreed this would 
not be a suitable option for Rowntree Park, as it would be costly and 
unsightly.  Finally, the use of sprinklers was considered, but it was 
recognised that none of the council’s public parks and open spaces 
had the necessary infrastructure installed to operate them.  The Task 
Group agreed this might prove a costly measure but agreed the 
option could be further explored. 

 
20. The Task Group considered further information on the long term results 

of the London Lakes Project undertaken by Wandsworth Borough 
Council (see Annex B for further information on that project).  An officer 
visited those parks while on other duty in London and it was found that 
none were similar to the urban parks found in York.  They also noted that 
a cull had been undertaken at one of the parks but that overall the results 
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were equally good at the other parks therefore suggesting the cull may 
not have been required.  

  
21. Finally, the Task Group found no evidence to suggest that any single 

management technique would be fully effective in controlling the 
problems caused by geese, and where best practice showed evidence of 
success; this had invariably been as a result of a suite of measures. 

 
 Conclusions  
 
22. In considering all of the information the Task Group agreed both Canada 

Geese and Greylag Geese were a problem for York’s parks and open 
spaces.  Whilst at the University the issues were mainly with Greylag 
Geese.  There was also no evidence to suggest that other forms of wild 
fowl were a problem.  

 
23. Overall, the Task Group agreed that no one measure in isolation could 

lead to a long term improvement in the experience of residents and 
visitors to York’s public parks, gardens and open spaces. They therefore 
agreed that a mix of population-based, site-based and impact controls 
together with a public education approach would be required to reduce 
York’s goose population and manage the adverse effects of geese, 
which in turn would benefit other waterfowl species.  They also agreed 
that: 

 

• Measures to encourage Geese to use land not in use by the public 
would be of benefit  

• Site based solutions would need to be tailored to each sites needs 
• It may be possible to use ward funding for some site-based measures 

 
24. In regards to a cull, the Task Group agreed that whilst there was some 

support for it and it would have an immediate effect, it would only be of 
short term benefit.  They therefore accepted it would only be effective if 
carried out in conjunction with other measures, and that a suite of 
measures were likely to have the same long term effect.  They therefore 
concluded that the city needed an integrated management strategy, 
recognising that it may take several years before a notable reduction in 
goose numbers is achieved, and agreed that the strategy should be 
implemented and the accumulative effect monitored over several years 
before it would be necessary to consider whether a cull was required. 

 
25. As a first step, in order to fully understand the scope of the problem 

across York, the Task Group agreed it would be prudent to undertake a 
survey of York’s goose population, preferably during this year’s nesting 
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season.  It was agreed that the cost of carrying out a survey in York 
should be investigated further, so a number of quotes have been 
sourced for appropriate assessment. 

 
 Review Recommendations 

26. In March 2016 the Communities & Environment Policy & Scrutiny 
Committee endorsed the Task Group’s draft recommendations below: 

  
i) Officers to carry out a number of trials to test the effectiveness of 

various measures i.e.: 

• A licensed chemical (if sourced)  
• A droppings collection machine 
• Ultrasound audio 
• Amend the fencing at War Memorial Gardens 
• Expand and refresh signage in public parks and open spaces 

 
ii) To inform the current annual egg treatment works undertaken by the 

council and to inform a future integrated goose management strategy 
for the city, Executive to consider providing funding from the 
additional ward funding monies allocated for environmental projects, 
to enable a survey to be undertaken of the city’s Canada & Greylag 
goose population, and to map nesting sites across the whole CYC 
administrative area. 
 

iii) Officers to draft an integrated goose management strategy for the 
Executive’s consideration (taking account of the findings from the 
various trials and the survey), which identifies: 
  

• A range of measures suitable for specific public spaces/parks 
• The costs and resource requirements associated with those 

measures  
• Appropriate funding options to include ward funding, capital 

budget etc.   
• A monitoring regime to assess the strategy’s effectiveness 
 

iv) Permission to be sought from private land owners identified in ii) for 
access to treat eggs laid on their land  

 v)  The strategy’s effectiveness to be monitored over several years, 
before consideration is given to whether a cull is required in support 
of the strategy. 
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Reason: To assist in the development of a suitable long term strategy for 
the management of geese in York and to conclude this scrutiny 
review in line with scrutiny procedures and protocols. 

 Council Plan 2015-19 
 

27. This scrutiny review addresses an ongoing issue for residents in a 
number of wards and will aim to identify a solution for those local 
communities.  The review therefore supports the ‘a council that listens to 
residents’ priority of the Council Plan.   It also supported the Council’s 
priority to encourage ‘A Prosperous City for All’ where everyone who 
lives in the city and its visitors can enjoy its unique heritage and range of 
activities. 

  
 Implications  

28. Financial – Some of the trials are free e.g. a trial of the droppings 
collection machine.  The total cost for all the trial measures is 
approximately  £6K and it will be possible to complete the trials and 
measures listed in recommendation (i) using existing public realm 
budgets; however, this would be at the expense of some core 
maintenance tasks.   

29. There is no funding available to implement recommendation (ii).  Three 
quotes were sourced for the proposed survey, and it has been confirmed 
that the survey work could be undertaken at a cost of £6k. The possibility 
of using ‘Pride in York’ ward funding has been explored but as this 
funding is for supporting environmental improvements for two years, it 
has not been deemed appropriate.  An alternative funding source will 
therefore need to be identified if the survey is to be undertaken.  
Furthermore, the survey needs to be carried out during the nesting 
period (throughout April to mid May).  As the Executive are not 
considering this final report until the end of April, it will not be possible to 
undertake the survey during the nesting period this year, and it is likely 
that delaying the survey work until next year will result in an increase in 
the cost of that work.   

30. In regard to Recommendation (iii) there will be cost associated with 
developing a draft strategy for the Executive’s consideration, and officer 
capacity may be an issue as the Operations Manager will be fully 
committed to the neighbourhood environment work, including master 
planning for the parks and open spaces over the next two years.  There 
will also be costs involved in implementing the Goose Management 
Strategy but these will only be identified as the suite of measures 
required are developed. It is suggested that those measures and costs 
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be identified on a site by site basis so that all options for appropriate 
funding can be explored, including the option to apply for ward funding. 

 
31. HR – It will be possible to complete the work associated with 

Recommendation (i) using existing resources. In regard to 
recommendation (iii), officer capacity will be examined as part of the 
consideration of the resources required to implement the measures 
contained within the draft Goose Management Strategy, which will be 
provided for the consideration of the Executive in due course. 

32. There are no specific legal implications associated with the 
recommendations arising from this review which should be reported to 
the Executive. 

 
 Risk Management 

33. There are no known risks associated with the recommendations arising 
from this scrutiny review. 

Contact Details 

Author: Chief Officer Responsible for the report: 
Melanie Carr  
Scrutiny Officer    
Tel No. 01904 552054  
e: melanie.carr@york.gov.uk 

Andrew Docherty 
AD ITT & Governance 

 

Report Approved  Date 15 March 2016 

Wards Affected: Guildhall, Micklegate & Hull Rd   

 
Background Papers: None 
 
Annexes:  
 

Annex A: Copy of Presentation provided at meeting on 26 January 2016 & 
copy of FERA Review  

Annex B: Information pack containing best practice guides, UK examples of 
good practice & Information on goose management across the EU. 
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Goose Management Scrutiny Review 

Task Group – 26th January 2016
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Meeting 1 agenda 

• Geese population

• Current actions

• Actions considered but not pursued

• Costs• Costs

• Lessons learnt

• Health risks
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Overview

• Has been an issue for over 15 years

• Problem areas 

– War Memorial Gardens (damage to plants) 

– Esplanade and Kings Staith (droppings) – Esplanade and Kings Staith (droppings) 

– Eye of York (droppings)

– Tower Gardens (droppings / moult site)

– Rowntree Park (droppings / water quality)

– Monkbridge Gardens (feeding / droppings)
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War Memorial Gardens - damage
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The geese population in York

• No definitive data

• Approx 250 counted on 29th September 2015 

between Rowntree Park and War Memorial 

GardensGardens

• 500 plus birds in the city

• Rough 50 / 50 split between the two main 

species 

• The geese are comfortable within the urban 

environment
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City Walls - Station Road
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Current actions

• Essentially the same 

actions for the last 15 

years. Approach has 

been

Egg treatment

• Photo of  mark II sign

– Egg treatment

– Clean up

– Inform the public not to 

feed them – signage
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Actions Considered 1

• Relocation - approval 

• Cull – approval, licence, where, seasonal

• Cleaning grass areas – effectiveness, cost (staff time 

& disposal)& disposal)

• Scaring – noise, visual (decoys, dogs, birds, lasers)

• Repellents – chemicals (approvals / safety)

• Planting – grass type, boundaries
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Actions considered 2 - Fencing 
effectiveness, visual impact & design, where, costs 

• Photo to add 
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Costs

• Egg treatment £800- £900 pa - 120 - 180 eggs

• Ad hoc signage 

• Cleaning – Rowntree Park, Kings Staith, 

EsplanadeEsplanade

• Floral displays 

• Staff time – complaints 

P
age 36



Lessons learnt

• City wide issue with local impact

• Continuing to do what we do now will not 

resolve the problem one way or another

• Operational• Operational

• Political 
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Health risks

• Perception amongst some members of the public 

there are health risks.  2010 FERA study “disease 

transfer to people may be over played” p5.

• “In terms of statistics I can confirm zero cases of 

suspected or confirmed illness associated with 

Canada geese in the North Yorkshire area that have 

been reported to the Health Protection Unit”.  Health 

Protection Agency  contact 2013
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Rowntree Park – plan to aid any discussion
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Communities & Environment Policy & Scrutiny Committee – Workplan 2015-16 

Dates Work Programme 

16 June 
2015 @ 
5:30pm 

1.  Introductory Report inc. Ideas on Potential Topics for Review in this Municipal Year 
2.  Verbal update on the Costs Associated with Fly-tipping 
3.  Further Implementation Update on Recommendations from Community Resilience Scrutiny Review  
4.  Workplan 2015-16 

27 July 
2015 @ 
5:30pm 
 

1. Attendance of the Executive Member for Environment 
2.   Safer York Partnership Bi-Annual Performance Report (Jane Mowat) 
3.   Briefing Paper on Domestic Violence (Jane Mowat) 
4.   Report on Proposals for New Community Engagement Model (CC/MB) 
5.   Workplan 2015-16 

22 Sept 
2015 @ 
5:30pm 

1.   Attendance of Executive Member for Housing & Safer Neighbourhoods 
2.   CYC Year End Financial & Performance Monitoring Report 
3.   CYC First Qtr Finance & Performance Monitoring Report (Patrick Looker) 
4.   Update on the work of AVANTE (Alcohol, Violence & Night-Time Economy) (Tanya Lyon SYP) 
5.   Feasibility Report on Proposed Scrutiny Topics: ‘Geese’ and ‘Stag & Hen Parties’ 
6.   Implementation Update on Recommendations from Domestic Waste Scrutiny Review 
7.   Workplan 2015-16 

17 Nov 
2015 @ 
5:30pm 

1. Implementation Update on Recommendations from Domestic Waste Scrutiny Review  
2. Overview Report on Work of Substance Misuse Team  
3.   Implementation Update on Recommendations from A-boards Scrutiny Review  
4.   Update report on work of Horse Bailiff  
5.   Update Report on Stag & Hen Parties Scrutiny Review – Proposals for Review Remit 
5.   Proposed Geese Scrutiny Review - Feedback from the meeting with Friends of Rowntree Park 
6.   Workplan 2015-16  

20 Jan 
2016 @ 
5:30pm 

1.   Attendance of the Executive Member for Environment 
2.   CYC Second Qtr Finance & Performance Monitoring Report (Patrick Looker) 
3.   Safer York Partnership Bi-Annual Performance Report (Ian Cunningham/Jane Mowat)   
4.   Safer York Partnership Report on Domestic Violence (Mowat) 
5.   Consultation Report on ‘Review of Neighbourhood Working Arrangements’ (Charlie Croft) 
6.   Report on York Tenancy Strategy & CYC Allocations Policy (Steve Waddington) - deferred 
7.   Workplan 2015-16 
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15 March 
2016 @  
5:30pm 

1.  CYC Third Qtr Finance & Performance Monitoring Report (Patrick Looker) 
2.  Update on the Community Safety Unit (Jane Mowat) 
3.  Update on the Hate Crime Action Plan (Jane Mowat) 
4.  Report on York Tenancy Strategy (Steve Waddington) 
5.  Update on CYC housing Allocations & Choice Based Lettings (Steve Waddington) 
6.  Goose Management Scrutiny Review – Draft Final Report  
7.  Briefing Update on Floods Programme (Steve Waddington) 
8.  Workplan 2015-16 

17 May 
2016 @ 
5:30pm 
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